Lebanon Town Council

Reconvened Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, Virginia
Wednesday, September 23, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police





Staff Members Absent:

Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney

I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Blankenship
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Items for Discussion

A. 
Employee CDL Training Class

Rachel Patton, Director with Southwest Virginia Development Board, advised the Town Council that they serve individuals and businesses within the coalfield counties.  They work with employees to enable them to upscale within their company.  They pay for the instruction costs, travel cost, materials and supplies costs, and any other fees directly related to training, but the business is required to pay their salary within this training period.  Upon completion of the training the business must promote or give increase in salary.  The process is for the Town to fill out an application for approval and then the employee must fill out an application as well.  She advised that the CDL Training would start on October 26, 2020, therefore the Town would have time to get two employees enrolled in the program.  Ms. Patton advised the Council of other training classes that are provided by Southwest Virginia Development Board for future needs.
Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted for the interested employees to participate in the CDL training class at the Tri-County Driving Academy.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.    
 Discuss Part-Time Position at the Lebanon Community Center and possible soft Opening
Shane Farmer, Parks & Recreation Director, advised that he had spoken with special fitness instructors and none of them were interested in a 50/50 split but agreed to the pay of $15 per class.  Mr. Farmer advised that he felt the need to hire an Exercise Coordinator, they would be an essential part to the Exercise Program.  He discussed what their job responsibilities would be.  Mr. Farmer discussed that once the facility is open he feels all of the community center staff will be busy.  He advised that he is planning on three on three basketball games and other ideas to utilize the facility.  The Town Council agreed for the soft opening to be October 2, 2020. 
C.      Master Gardeners
Ms. Jackson discussed with the Town Council concerning a donation for the Master Gardeners.  Mr. Gilmer requested the Master Gardeners invoice the Town for their service and use the Urban Maintenance Funds to pay them.  
D.      
VCEDA and Virginia Tobacco Region Revitalization Commission Resolutions

Mayor Dodi advised that the presented resolutions were to show that VCEDA and Virginia Tobacco Regions Revitalization Commission were fully supported by the Town of Lebanon. 

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the Virginia Coalfield Development Authority (VCEDA) Resolution and the Virginia Tobacco Region Revitalization Commission Resolution as presented.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye. 

E.      
Guardrail at Crossfit
Mayor Dodi advised the Town Council that the guardrail at Crossfit was very dangerous, he stated that he was concerned about someone possibly getting hurt if a vehicle wrecked there.  He advised the need for the Town to install bulk heads on the guardrail.  The Town Council approved for Mr. Blankenship to contact Nickelston Industries Inc. to repair the guardrail at Crossfit.
V.
Recess:  7:13 P.M.

VI.
Resume:  7:31 P.M.

VII.
Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted keep the part-time workers on at the Lebanon Community Center to work as needed.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
VIII.
Other Business


Chief Deskins advised the Town Council that all the Police Officers was very thankful for the Hazard Duty pay they received.  He advised that they had met with the Chaplains and there would be a process to get this program started.

Mr. Blankenship stated that the Pastors must be trained.  Jeff Kinder can train plus a few of the other Chaplains for Russell County.  Mr. Kiser stated that he had received all the application process from the County.  He would just review and make adjustments to use for the Town.  Mayor Dodi advised Mr. Kiser to coordinate with Mr. Blankenship to get the application and guidelines completed for the Town Chaplain program.


Mayor Dodi advised that he received a call from Ron Barrett concerning the conditional use permit for Wayne Musick’s Auto business that was discussed at the last Town Council meeting.  Mr. Barrett advised him that there was a misunderstanding concerning the permit.  Mr. Musick understood that he could park vehicles behind the first building but not the second building that was now torn down.
Mr. Leonard advised that Mr. Musick and Mr. Barrett should request a new conditional use permit.


The Town Council discussed the Lebanon Police Department firing range training facility.  The cost of the facility has not been determined.  Some of the Town Council requested the training facility be completed in phases.  Mayor Dodi advised that the Town Council needs a cost estimate of the project, plus a design of what the finished project will look like.  Mr. Blankenship advised that he would keep up with the cost of this project.  


Upon motion made by Mr. Leonard, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council voted to move forward with the Lebanon Police Department firing range training and storage facility located at the Town’s water tank on Route 82 on the lower lot as discussed previously.   Mr. Gilmer requested a roll call vote.


Roll call vote as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye to clean it up but not for the whole project; Mr. Gilmer, Aye for Phase I to clean it up; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.   
IX.
Enter closed session:  8:20 P.M.
A. Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A) (1) for the purpose of personnel. The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.       Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
C.       A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:





Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.



  
The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye. 

X.
 Adjourn closed session:  9.08 P.M.

XI.
Adjourn:  9:10 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
